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SOMETHING NEW: “SOUTHLANDS” 
                                                                                                                              
Bruce Hershfield, MD--Editor 
 
I was chatting with Art Freeman, 
our former president, at the 
reception in New Orleans in 
September, and I asked him if he 
had ever seen the SPA newsletter 
that our recruitment brochure 
mentions as a benefit of 
membership.  I had never seen one, 
and he hadn’t, either. So, I 
figured it was time to start one. 
 
A couple of years ago, when he and 
I were talking in Annapolis, I told 
him I thought the SPA’s best 
feature was “camaraderie”, and 
that’s when we started making 
arrangements to have a reception 
each spring in coordination with 
the APA’s annual meeting.  That has 
turned out to be a success for the 
past three years; we all owe a debt 
to PRMS for its generosity in 
making that work.  It’s a pleasure 
to see old friends and to make new 
ones more frequently than once a 
year. 
 
So, for the SPA to be meaningful, 
we’ve got to communicate better 
with each other.  We can do that. 
 
I hope to electronically send out 
two issues per year.  These would 
contain information about our 
meetings and elections, financial 
statements, introductions to new 
members and obituaries of those who 

have passed, essays, interviews, 
and Letters to the Editor.  We have 
many talented and interesting 
members and I’d like for us to get 
to know them better. 
 
We need articles for the next 
issue, which I plan to send out in 
June.  Please send them to me at 
Bhershfiel@aol.com. 
 
At this point, like with anything 
that’s new, “Southlands” is a 
“possibility”.  Every good clinical 
psychiatrist I’ve ever known has 
been an optimist. I’d like to be a 
good clinical psychiatrist, and I’m 
optimistic about “Southlands”. 
 
 
Greetings from the President 
By Ryan Hall, MD 

 
We have just 
completed another 
successful Southern 
Psychiatric meeting 
in New Orleans.  As 
always, it was a 
wonderful time to 
catch up with old 
friends while making 
some new ones with 
the joint meeting 

with Louisiana Psych.  As winter 
approaches, it may be a little soon 
to have our thoughts turn to the 
next annual Southern Psychiatric 
meeting in Chattanooga, Tennessee, 
but I know preparation are already 
under way.  Our man on the ground, 
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Dr. Tim Jennings, is feverishly 
working to help arrange a memorable 
meeting, which will be held jointly 
with Tennessee Psychiatric, of 
which he will be the President.   
We are also fortunate to have Dr. 
Shilpa Srihinvasan back as a 
program chair for the upcoming 
meeting.  Although it is too soon 
to clearly identify who will be the 
speakers or what the group 
activities will be, there are 
numerous activities in the city of 
Chattanooga.  The famous Rock 
City/Ruby Falls tourist 
attractions, (FYI the originators 
of “viral” advertising in the 
1930’s with their painted barn 
campaign of See Rock City), Lookout 
Mountain, Tennessee Valley Railroad 
Museum, and the Hunter Museum of 
American Art are all located 
nearby.(For additional activities, 
please see www.chattanoogafun.com)  
For those with a car, picturesque 
Lynchburg, Tennessee, with the 
famous Jack Daniels distillery and 
George A. Dickel’s open mash 
distillery, are a short day trip 
away.  In addition, per Dr. 
Jennings, Chattanooga is also the 
home to the nation’s, if not 
world’s, largest fresh water 
aquarium.  For those with a more 
flexible travel schedule and a car, 
two major cities, Nashville, 
Tennessee, to the northwest, and 
Atlanta, Georgia to the south, can 
be added on, either before or after 
the meeting, for additional 
sightseeing.   

 
Although I have spent a fair amount 
of time talking about the meeting 
in September, there should also 
hopefully be a sooner opportunity 
for Southern members to again meet 
and catch up at the 2015 APA 
meeting in Toronto, Canada.  
Although not fully finalized, we 
are once again hoping to host a 
reception with PRMS one night at 
the meeting.  If all goes according 
to plan, this will be the third 
time we have been able to do so. 
 

As a reminder to the general 
membership, Southern is now sending 
a delegate to the APA assembly 
meeting.  Our representative is Dr. 
Mark Komrad.  If any member has any 
concern or resolution that they 
would like Southern to consider to 
bring before the Assembly, please 
submit/discuss with the Southern 
Council or with Dr. Komrad prior to 
the annual meeting.           
 
I also want to take a moment to 
thank Bruce Hershfield for bringing 
back the Southern Psychiatric 
newsletter.  Hopefully this will be 
a way to help the membership keep 
in better touch and add another 
dimension to the sense of community 
that members of Southern 
Psychiatric experience.  If people 
are interested in contributing to 
the newsletter, please feel free to 
contact either myself, Susan 
Proctor or Bruce in the future.  In 
addition, we are hoping to use this 
forum as an additional way for the 
Research Award participants to 
share their work and gain 
experience if they so choose. 
 
So, in closing, I wish everyone a 
good upcoming year and am looking 
forward to seeing many of you at 
the Southern reception at APA and 
at the 2015 Annual Southern 
Psychiatric Meeting in Chattanooga. 
 

OUR MOST SENIOR MEMBERS 

 

The SPA would like to recognize the 
following loyal, long time members: 

Bernard Malloy, M.D.      50+ years 
Jack Bonner, M.D.         40+ years 
Owen Brodie, M.D.         40+ years 
John Cranton, M.D.        40+ years 
Rudolph, Ehrensing, M.D.  40+ years 
James Greene, M.D.        40+ years 
 
 
 
 



 

 

HOW IT WENT IN “THE BIG EASY” 

By James G. Bouknight, MD, PhD 

President, SPA 
2013-2014 

Our 2014 annual 
meeting in New 
Orleans was a 
mix of excellent 

scientific 
presentations, 

collegial fun 
and the chance 
to explore this 

fascinating 
city. Our 

Program Committee, headed by Shilpa 
Srinivasan, M.D., did a wonderful 
job of mixing presentations from 
almost every area of psychiatry.  I 
know that I tend to stay in my 
“silo”(geriatrics),so it’s always 
enlightening for me to learn about 
advances in other areas of our 
profession, especially during this 
time of change. The hotel was 
comfortable and accommodating (even 
quieting our enthusiastic meeting 
room neighbors Thursday). I hope 
you all enjoyed the Saturday 
banquet as much as I --and learned, 
as I did-- that Batman may have 
some “issues” best resolved in 
therapy. 

Aside from having time to visit 
with my friends and colleagues, the 
annual meeting gave me the 
opportunity to explore the city 
more than I had in the past.  
Although I had already been through 
the World War II Museum a few years 
ago, I felt compelled to return to 
view the D-Day exhibit during this 
70th anniversary of the sacrifice 
these heroes made for us. If you 
get through that exhibit with a dry 
eye, you may need therapy to 
address suppressed emotions! A 
street car ride to a delightful 
restaurant is not what I usually 
experience in South Carolina. At 
almost every corner there seems to 
be a restaurant or bar that draws 
your attention. And just a walk 

through The Quarter can open your 
eyes to a different side of life. 

I wanted to thank you all for the 
honor of serving as president in 
2013-2014. Once more, I’d like to 
ask each of you to make an effort 
to bring just one “new” 
psychiatrist to our 2015 annual 
meeting in Chattanooga. Please join 
me in helping our 2014-2015 
president, Ryan Hall, M.D., have a 
successful meeting in that lovely 
city from September 30-October-4, 
2015. 

 

73RD ANNUAL SOUTHERN 
PSYCHIATRIC ASSOCIATION 
MEETING 
By Shilpa Srinavasan, MD 
 

The 73rd annual 
Southern 
Psychiatric 
Association 
(SPA) meeting 
was held in 
collaboration 
with the 
Louisiana 
Psychiatric 
Medical 
Association 
(LPMA) at the 

Royal Sonesta Hotel in New Orleans 
from September 10-14, 2014. There 
were 88 registrants.  
Twenty medical students from New 
Orleans area programs also attended 
the meeting, representing a 
significant and unprecedented 
medical student contingent at an 
SPA annual meeting. SPA leadership 
plans to continue efforts to engage 
medical students and residents from 
host cities at future SPA meetings. 
The meeting generated a lot of 
enthusiasm from attendees. Susan 
Proctor (SPA executive director) 
and Cathy Thompson (LPMA) worked 
diligently to procure 14 hours of 
Category 1 CME credits for the 
program. Speakers included members 
of both the SPA and the LPMA. 



 

 

Presentations encompassed general 
and geriatric psychiatry, 
forensics, child/adolescent 
psychiatry, health care reform and 
psychiatry perspectives, sleep 
medicine, neurobiology, behavioral 
neuroeconomics, and, for the first 
time, an Early Career Psychiatry 
presentation. The annual SPA 
resident research award 
presentation by this year’s 
recipient, Dr. Samuel House 
(University of Arkansas Medical 
School) was well-received.  
 
Attendees heard presentations on 
the following topics: 
 
Prodromal Schizophrenia: Diagnostic 
and Ethical Considerations (Arthur 
Freeman, MD) 
Insomnia: A Review of Central 
Nervous System State of 
Hyperarousal (Richard Bogan, MD)) 
Trends in Pediatric 
Psychopharmacological Treatment 
(Mary Margaret Gleason, MD) 
Substance Use in the Military (Dean 
Robinson, MD) 
Professional Risk Management 
Services: Paging Dr. Blog (David 
Cash, JD, LLM) 
  
Advances in Behavioral Neurology: A 
Review and Primer for Psychiatry 
(John Hendricks, MD) 
Controversies in the Treatment of 
Dementia (Robert Roca, MD) 
Death Penalty Ramifications of Hall 
vs. Florida (Ryan Hall, MD) 
Will the Real Bipolar Disorder 
Please Stand Up?:  Diagnostic 
Issues and Diagnosis Inflation 
(GlennTreisman, MD) 
Whose Information Is It Anyway?  
Ethical Issues in the Age of 
Electronic Health Records (Mark 
Komrad, MD) 
  
Developing an Environment for the 
Early Career Psychiatrist to 
Maintain a Work Life Balance 
(Kimberly Gordon, MD and panelists- 
Vivianne R. Aponte Rivera, MD and 
James McConville, MD) 
The Future of Psychiatry in the Era 

of Health Care Reform (Jay Scully, 
MD) 
  
Neuroeconomics (James Bouknight, 
MD- SPA Presidential Address) 
 Does Batman Belong in Arkham 
Asylum? A Brief Journey into the 
Twisted Psychiatric Universe of the 
Dark Knight (Chris Rodgman, MD) 
 
The annual meeting program 
committee included representation 
from the SPA and the LPMA: Drs. 
Bruce Hershfield, Dean Robinson, 
Patrick O’Neill, Elias Shaya, 
Daniel Winstead, and Shilpa 
Srinivasan (Program Chair). 
  
In addition, many attended, and 
enjoyed, the reception and the 
farewell dinner, as well as the 
“side trip” to the World War II 
Museum and a cooking class. 
 
Planning is already underway for 
the 74th Annual SPA meeting, to be 
held in Chattanooga, TN from 
September 30- October 4, 2015. 
 

HIGHLIGHTS of SEPTEMBER, 2014 
COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 

Royal Sonesta Hotel--New Orleans, 
Louisiana 

September 11, 2014 

President’s Report – James 
Bouknight, M.D. 

It was noted that there were some 
issues/discussions with LPMA when 
they approached Susan Proctor to 
negotiate financial arrangements 
for this joint meeting.  They 
believed that LPMA provides most of 
the attendees for this function and 
were being negatively impacted by 
the current financial arrangement.  
LPMA opted out of co-sponsoring a 
reception or farewell dinner, they 
wanted all of their expenses 
included (Cathy’s expenses had 
previously been covered by LPMA), 
and they requested a comparable 



 

 

allotment ($1,500) for a resident’s 
award.  A Memorandum of 
Understanding (MOU) was therefore 
created.  Proceeds will be split 
50/50 after expenses.  Future joint 
ventures should include MOUs. 

Treasurer Report – Shilpa 
Srinivasan, M.D. 

Shilpa noted that approximately 
$15,600 in revenue was generated 
from exhibitors, with few payments 
still outstanding.  SPA brought in 
another $12,688 in registration, 
and LPMA posted $11,218.  LPMA 
registered a few SPA members 
because of their ability to process 
credit cards.  Total revenue for 
the event is nearly $40,000.  The 
financial results from this meeting 
are anticipated to be positive. 

Estimated total assets equal 
$131,743.73, and estimated total 
liabilities equal $44,250 for a 
balance of $87,493.73.  It is 
anticipated that LPMA and SPA will 
equally share all receipts and 
expenses over and above their 
actual association expenses, which 
should provide enough monies to 
cover most meeting-related 
expenses. 

Board of Regents – John Looney, 
M.D., Chair 

There are 167 members; 112 are 
paying members.  When rolls were 
purged in 2006, membership 
decreased from 195 to 167.  Active 
recruiting needs to continue.  Two 
residents have submitted 
applications for membership.  There 
are four new members, and three 
members passed away (Drs. Wilson, 
Crews, and Orbin).  

Committee Reports 

Future Sites Committee – James 
Greene, M.D.  

Jim Greene was not able to attend 
the meeting because of a recent 
fall that resulted in a broken hip.  
It was noted that next year’s 
meeting in Chattanooga, Tennessee, 
will be held at the Sheraton Reed 
House, which is a wonderful 
historic hotel.  It was recommended 
that we work with Meharry for CMEs, 
or through the APA.  SPA President-
Elect Tim Jennings is from 
Tennessee and will actively promote 
this event there. Site trips should 
be included.  It was noted that 
Tennessee has the largest fresh 
water aquarium. It was recommended 
that a committee be established to 
help recruit exhibitors and to 
incorporate an SPA member who is 
local to the meeting site. 

 

A discussion ensued about the cost 
of registration, specifically for 
spouses, and that either their fee 
should be reduced or the benefit of 
attending meetings increased.  The 
greater issue is most likely how to 
make SPA membership more appealing 
to spouses. It was suggested that 
the Future Sites Committee be 
charged with making the next 
meeting more appealing to them. 

 

Discussion was held about potential 
sites for future meetings.  
Suggestions were made of Baltimore, 
Maryland; Key West, Florida; 
Birmingham, Alabama; Wilmington, 
North Carolina; and Austin, Texas.   

Nominating Committee – Bruce 
Hershfield, M.D. 

The following Slate of Officers was 
approved: 

President:  Dr. Ryan Hall, 
President-Elect:  Dr. Timothy 
Jennings, Vice President:  Dr. John 
Looney, Secretary/Treasurer:  Dr. 
Deborah Leverette,  



 

 

Board of Regents, Chair: Dr. Paul 
O’Leary, Second Year: Dr. Merry 
Miller, First Year: Dr. Margaret 
Cassada  

Immediate Past President:  Dr. 
James Bouknight 

Constitution & Bylaws Committee 
– Jack Bonner, M.D. 

The committee was charged with 
documenting how to choose the APA 
Assembly        Representative, 
which it decided to address via a 
policy rather than a bylaw change.  
A copy of the policy was 
distributed.   It was moved and 
approved that the APA Rep will have 
a three-year term and can be re-
elected.  

Local Arrangements Committee – 
Susan Proctor 

Susan reported that Cathy Thompson 
from LPMA has finalized 
arrangements with the cooking 
school, and Stephanie Provenza will 
be assisting those going to the 
museum. 

Program Srinivasan, 
M.D.Committee – Shilpa  

Shilpa expressed appreciation to 
the Program Committee members.  
Speakers include representation 
from leadership within SPA and 
LPMA.   

Resident’s Award Committee – Shilpa 
Srinivasan, M.D. 

Shilpa expressed appreciation to 
the Resident’s Award Committee 
members.  There were 6-7 
submissions, all very interesting 
and all reviewed by the committee.  
Dr. Samuel House is the awardee. 
Non-awardees were offered to 
present their work as posters. 

New Member Task Force – Bruce 
Hershfield, M.D. 

Membership is aging, and new 
members are needed.  Suggestions 
were made to ask Mark Komrad and 
Mark Haygood to join the Task 
Force.  Recruitment efforts will be 
increased in the areas where future 
meetings will be held.  Bruce 
requested help with recruitment.   

Old Business 

The question was raised whether 
discussion is being held with PRMS 
about a reception in Toronto in 
May. 

New Business 

Can we talk to PRMS about doing 
something at the aquarium in 
Chattanooga? 

Please note: the official minutes 
can be obtained by contacting 
sproctor@sheppardpratt.org 

Respectfully submitted 

Shilpa Srinivasan, M.D.  

Edited by Bruce Hershfield, MD 

----------------------------------- 

HIGHLIGHTS OF DECEMBER, 2014 
SPA Council Meeting 

Teleconference of December 10, 2014 

The Council discussed how we wanted 
to proceed with our future meetings 
as a result of the outcome of the 
latest meeting with LPMA and 
difficulties that arose as we 
planned it.  It was agreed that we 
should plan on sponsoring our 
meetings alone beginning in 2016.  
Several suggestions were shared 
regarding possible meeting sites.  
It was agreed that we would meet in 
Baltimore in 2016, possibly looking 
at smaller hotels in the Inner 
Harbor area.  Susan will contact 
Sheppard Pratt about providing 
CMEs.  Tim Jennings will contact 
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Rahn Bailey regarding the 2015 CME 
options through Meharry. 

There was discussion about 
registration and vendor fees.  It 
was agreed that in 2015 both SPA 
and TPA will pay the same fee, $495 
with a discount to $450 as an early 
bird incentive if registration is 
submitted by August 1, 2015.  
Nonmember speakers and their guests 
will not be charged a registration 
fee.  Member speakers will be 
charged $250, a 50% reduction.  
Daily participants’ rate is 
increased to $185 per day.  The 
vendor fees will remain at the same 
rate of $1200. 

There was some discussion about 
what makes the Southern unique 
among psychiatric organizations.  
It was mentioned that we offer a 
unique, eclectic variety of 
speakers and topics not offered 
elsewhere, we choose meeting 
locations that are usually quite 
special, and we are a friendly, 
practice-oriented, non-politically-
oriented organization unlike most 
others. 

Bruce Hershfield shared that the 
newsletter will be circulated via 
email next week.  Susan Proctor 
mentioned that the website has a 
photo gallery and additional photos 
and encouraged members to check 
them out.  Reminders will be sent 
periodically to members when the 
website has been updated. 

Respectfully submitted, Susan 
Proctor, Executive Director—Edited 
by Bruce Hershfield, MD 

The official minutes can be 
obtained by contacting 
SProctor@sheppardpratt.org 

We Must Continue the Revival 
of the Southern 

By John Looney, MD 
 
 

We just had a 
great meeting in 
New Orleans and 
I believe this 
was because of 
three key 
elements.  First 
was the 
camaraderie. The 
Southern 
Psychiatric is 
composed of 
members and 

their spouses who obviously enjoy 
each other’s company. Second, the 
site was fun, with new things to 
see. Although most of us have been 
to New Orleans, we had not had the 
opportunity to study at the WWII 
Museum. The third element that made 
this meeting great was a balanced, 
eclectic and excellent program.  
 
This good meeting caused me to 
reflect on the Southern Psychiatric 
Association that used to be and is 
now. It seems to me that in the 
past it had the same three 
attributes I mentioned above but 
was bigger and more honorific. 
Susan and I have had two lives in 
Southern. We were very active in 
the ’70s and ’80s and then again in 
recent years. There was for us an 
interim period of low activity 
while I was dealing with the 
challenges of academic life. 
Focusing on Southern before and now 
highlights differences. Previously, 
it was one of the more coveted 
honorary organizations in 
psychiatry. It was hard to get into 
Southern, and members had to be 
active to stay in it. People were 
not allowed to remain if they 
missed consecutive meetings, and 
that policy was strictly enforced.  
Owen Brodie told me at this last 
meeting about a Chairman of a 
prestigious department who flew to 
the meeting, registered and then 
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flew back to his department to 
manage a conference. That act 
showed how much that Chairman 
wanted to remain in the Southern.  
 
It seems to me that a number of 
factors have had a negative impact 
on Southern’s membership. The 
economics of private practice are 
not as strong as they once were. 
Also, departments of psychiatry 
have less ability to provide 
support. As well, there has been a 
mass movement toward subspecialty 
meetings that help psychiatrists 
improve income. As a result of all 
of these changes, the Southern has 
decreased in membership, and 
younger members are not as evident.  
 
Despite these troubling changes 
there has been a recent revival. We 
owe a lot to Steve Sharfstein and 
his administrative ability and the 
administrative support he has 
offered through Sheppard Pratt. 
Jack Bonner continues to offer 
support behind the scenes. There 
has also been tireless work by 
officers: James Bouknight, Ryan 
Hall, Timothy Jennings and Shilpa 
Srinivasan. We have all observed 
the relentless efforts of former 
President, Bruce Hershfield. The 
recent great programs by Shilpa 
have been another element in our 
revival. I hope it is possible to 
reestablish a great future and 
increase prestige for our 
organization. The key elements of 
strong camaraderie, fun meeting 
sites and a good eclectic program 
need to be emphasized to 
prospective members. We will have 
that combination in Chattanooga. It 
would be a good opportunity to show 
our attributes to prospective 
members.  
 
Every one of us should think of a 
colleague who would enjoy these 
three key attributes of our group 
and bring him/her along. Also, 
let’s work to reacquaint the 
Southern to department chairs and 
point out to them the value for 
referrals to their departments 

through active membership. Dan 
Winstead at Tulane, as an example, 
has been active in involving his 
department in our organization.  
 
I am appreciative of recently being 
elected as your Vice President and 
I will try to help with the 
continuing revival of the Southern 
Psychiatric Association. 

 

A REPORT FROM SPA's NEW SEAT 
AT THE APA ASSEMBLY 
by Mark Komrad M.D.  
 

For the first 
time in its 
history, the SPA 
has a 
representative to 
the APA 
Assembly.  I was 
honored to attend 
my first Assembly 
meeting on behalf 
of the SPA in 

November. The Assembly is a 
deliberative body representing the 
interests of the APA membership. It 
interfaces with the Board of 
Trustees, somewhat like the way 
Congress interfaces with the 
executive branch of the federal 
government. The flow of authority 
and power between the Assembly and 
the Board of Trustees is quite 
complex, and I haven't yet entirely 
grasped its intricacies. There was 
much to digest; 529 pages of 
material were issued to prepare 
Assembly members prior to the 
meetings. (Don't worry about 
decimating the forests, it was 
provided electronically!)  
 
The Assembly is composed of two 
types of representatives. The 
majority represent geographic 
areas, but there is another group 
of representatives who come from 
specific interest organizations. 
This collection of representatives, 
newly named the "Assembly Committee 
of Representatives of 



 

 

Subspecialties and Sections" now 
includes a representative from the 
SPA. Many of the other 
organizations in this group have 
"American" in their names, but we 
are distinctive because have a 
piece of America in our title: 
"Southern." To have an Assembly 
representative, a group must have 
at least 100 members; a certain 
percentage also have to be APA 
members. It is interesting that the 
SPA is the only member of this 
collection that really has a 
geographic identity, rather than a 
specific interest area of 
psychiatry.  
 
My primary goal in attending as the 
SPA Representative was to let our 
colleagues know of our existence, 
what we are like, and the delights 
of our one major activity-- our 
annual conference, which takes 
place in some interesting and 
delightful southern locales. 
However, we have some other 
characteristics which, if not 
unique, are distinctive. I 
explained that we have a large 
number of psychiatrists in private 
practice, especially solo or in 
small groups. So, issues pertaining 
to that kind of psychiatric 
practice (which studies have shown 
actually characterizes 55% of all 
psychiatrists in the US) are of 
particular interest to us. 
Caucusing on issues that are going 
to be brought to the Assembly floor 
is an important activity in the 
Assembly, and that is done among 
representatives who may share 
common goals. So, I spent time 
caucusing at the meetings of the 
Area III and Area V representatives 
as well as the meeting of the 
ACROSS representatives.  
 
The most typical activity during 
the actual formal sessions of the 
Assembly is the proposing, 
debating, and voting on Position 
Statements and Action Papers. 
Interesting examples of Position 
Statements that were debated this 
year were:  

Firearm Access, Acts of Violence 
and Relationship to Mental Illness 
and Mental Health Services, 
Residency Training Needs in 
Addiction Psychiatry for the 
General Psychiatrist 
Endorsement of the Physician-
Patient Covenant, and 
Provision of Psychotherapy for 
Psychiatric Residents.  
We also reviewed some of the APA 
Position Statements.  Debates 
ensued about whether they should be 
retained, or for those that no 
longer reflect the way the APA 
thinks about the issue, they should 
be retired (e.g. an old position 
statement on "Psychotherapy and 
Managed Care”).  
 
Action Papers typically propose 
some kind of activity, study group, 
etc., which often lead to a 
Position Statement: Telepsychiatry, 
Need for a Medical Term for “Lack 
of Physical Exercise”, and 
A New Section of Annotations for 
the Principles of Ethics, 
As a member of the APA Ethics 
Committee I was particularly 
involved in the last action paper. 
We tried to develop one of the 
"special annotations for 
psychiatry" for a new Principle of 
the AMA Code of Ethics (#9). Though 
I voted for this and pushed for its 
adoption, it failed to be approved 
by the Assembly.  
 
Details of all the Assembly's final 
votes this fall on Reports, 
Position Statements and Action 
Papers can be obtained at the 
following APA website after logging 
in: http://ait.psychiatry.org/.  
The politicking, passions, and 
drama of the Assembly are indeed 
lively. One representative who was 
introducing me to the process 
described the Assembly as "the Id 
of the APA, with the Board of 
Trustees the Ego, and the Ethics 
Committee the Superego." Having now 
experienced both the Ethics 
Committee and the Assembly, I think 
he was on to something.  

http://ait.psychiatry.org/


 

 

So, the SPA is off and running as 
part of the APA Assembly, making 
ourselves known, inviting people 
from around the country to join us 
(our membership is NOT limited to 
the geographic South), and trying 
to participate in determining the 
directions of the APA.  
 
If anyone wants me to pursue an 
issue as your representative to the 
Assembly, please contact me at 
mkomrad@aol.com  
  
 
INTERVIEW: GLENN TREISMAN, MD 
Professor, Johns Hopkins University 

School of Medicine 
December 2, 2014 

 
By Bruce Hershfield, MD 

 
Q: “How did you 
decide to 
become a 
psychiatrist?” 
 
Dr. T.: “I was 
a  
neuropharmacolo
gist, doing 
research on 
dopamine 
receptors, and 
I did basic 

biochemistry, looking at D-1 
receptors in the striatum of rat 
brains.  We looked at models of 
tardive duskiness and schizophrenia 
in those animals.  It was natural 
for me to be interested in 
schizophrenia and I wrote a grant 
and I went and saw some patients 
who had it.  I was a PhD student at 
that point and I noticed the 
patients were not very welcoming to 
PhD’s interested in schizophrenia.  
I thought if I was going to work on 
schizophrenia, I’d better get an MD 
as well, which is why I went to 
medical school.  In medical school 
I had some very disappointing 
experiences with Psychiatry and 
thought seriously about doing 
something else.  But I met a 
psychiatrist who had trained in 

Medicine first.  He was the model 
for me about what a good 
psychiatrist is--a good doctor 
first and a psychiatrist second.  
He thought more about diagnosis 
than about treatment, which was new 
to me because all the psychiatrists  
I knew talked about either 
psychopharmacology or 
psychotherapy.  They didn’t talk 
very much about diagnosis.  He was 
really the first psychiatrist I met 
who thought about diagnosis the way 
a doctor does, in terms of 
differential diagnosis.   Working 
with him persuaded me to go back 
and to do Psychiatry.” 
 
Q.: “What can we do to inspire 
people to become psychiatrists?” 
 
Dr. T.: “I’ve found that what 
convinces people to become 
psychiatrists is that it is the 
last domain of real clinician 
experts.  We do our diagnostics 
based on our clinical skills.  
There is no C-T scan or PET scan.  
It’s very exciting for people to 
come in, see a patient, make a 
diagnosis, and watch that person 
get better.  It’s very exciting for 
people to see miracles happen.  
Mental illness destroys a person.  
It’s not like you lose an arm--
you’ve lost yourself.  Seeing 
people get better from a 
catastrophic mental illness --which 
is the usual outcome, by the way--
is very exciting. Even patients 
with schizophrenia get a lot 
better.  Bipolar patients and 
patients with depression and 
patients with addiction, patients 
with personality disorders--we’ve 
had an opportunity to show how 
those people can get better.   
 
 
Q.: “What is the best part of being 
a psychiatrist?” 
 
Dr. T.: “Getting people well.  I 
like getting people better whom 
other people haven’t gotten better. 
I like when people come in and 
other folks have given up on them 
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and they have given up on 
themselves --watching them get well 
and thrive.  I don’t care how long 
it takes. I am relentless. I love 
seeing those patients get well.” 
 
Q. “What is the worst thing about 
being a psychiatrist?” 
 
Dr. T.: “The stigma, the lack of 
respect by other clinicians.  The 
disappointing lack of self-
criticism in our field.  These all 
go together.  The tendency in our 
field to be dominated by fads.  Fad 
diagnoses and fad treatments. They 
dominate Psychiatry.  They dominate 
any element of Medicine that’s 
purely clinical, where there aren’t 
confirmatory tests.  The fads in 
Psychiatry of eye movement and 
rolfing and alpha chambers and 
transactional analysis, alien 
abduction psychotherapy. Multiple 
personality disorder is a fad.  Are 
there people out there who “de 
novo” develop the sense that they 
have more than one person inside of 
them? People are extremely 
extroverted and extremely unstable.  
When they change moods, everything 
about them changes to themselves.  
They’re a different person and 
they’re vulnerable to interpret 
themselves as having different 
people in them.  They really can’t 
access what they were like then 
they were sad, when they were happy 
-- and access what they were like 
when they were happy, when they are 
sad.  They can’t --they’re so 
malfocused, so feeling-oriented, 
that they undergo changes like a 
new operating system has been 
loaded for them.  “ 
 
Q.: “What are the current beliefs 
that you think will turn out to 
have been fads?” 
 
Dr. T.: “I think the sexual 
reassignment thing is a fad.  I 
think it’s going to be a disaster 
to castrate boys when they are 16 
and do reassignment surgery when 
the evidence isn’t compelling that 
those stances are permanent and 

that those people are happier 
later.  The suicide rate looks like 
it goes up and I’m very concerned 
about that. Multiple personality 
disorder--we’re calling it now 
“dissociative identity disorder”--I 
think that’s a fad.   I think it’s 
going to continue to fade.  I think 
that PTSD is right now a fad.  I 
don’t think that there aren’t 
people who really have PTSD, 
because there are.  If you look at 
what happened to people in World 
War I and the Civil War and World 
War II, Vietnam, there are people 
who become disordered by the 
experience of being in combat.  But 
there is actually less trauma in 
the average person’s life now than 
there was in 1930 and certainly in 
1830.  People don’t have children 
die as much, they don’t have 
parents die when they are kids, 
they don’t watch the kind of gory, 
vivid destruction that people 
watched even 50 years ago.  Nearly 
everybody had fought in some kind 
of skirmish and had seen a baby die 
in childbirth and had lost somebody 
they had loved.  The flu epidemic 
and childhood sepsis and polio. 
We’ve pushed a lot of that out of 
our world. .  So, to say that 20 or 
30% of people are disordered, I 
think that’s ridiculous.  I think 
the idea that 16% of the population 
has major depression is a fad. I 
think that 4% of the population has 
major depression.  Just like they 
did back 20 years ago, 30 years 
ago.  I’ll use the analogy of 
appendectomies.  The real number of 
people who have appendicitis is not 
the same as the number of people 
who have appendectomies.  They’re 
the number of people who have 
“positive path”.  Depending on the 
surgeon, that could be anywhere 
from ¾ to ½.  “ 
 
Q.:” What do you think Psychiatry 
will look like 35 or 40 years from 
now, when today’s Residents will 
still be practicing?” 
 
Dr. T: “I have no idea. It depends 
on who wins.  If it goes well, 



 

 

there will be lab tests for all the 
disease states we currently treat.  
Conditions like schizophrenia and 
major depression will be considered 
almost in a neurological way, as 
diseases of the brain, and people 
will understand the genetic and 
biochemical basis and we’ll have 
much more effective treatments for 
those conditions.  They will be 
curable then.  I think people will 
still suffer from endowments that 
make it difficult for them to 
operate within certain niches.  I 
think that extroverts who are 
unstable will have all the 
vulnerabilities they have in our 
society, and did when they were 
“witches” or did when they were 
“possessed” or when they were 
“abducted by aliens”. 
 
 
Q.: “And what if things don’t go 
well?” 
 
Dr. T.: “I think it will be based 
on checklists, like the DSM-V, and 
Psychiatry will become a 
technician’s job.  You’ll check off 
a list of things and you’ll give an 
algorithm of treatment and I think 
that’s a huge danger.  We’re almost 
there now.  The average 
psychiatrist really does get taught 
criteria for disorders and those 
criteria change every seven years 
as if the disorders have somehow 
changed.  That’s all nonsense and 
we’re not teaching people to think 
critically about trials.  Paul 
McHugh said this wonderful thing--
”Basic scientists have too much awe 
of clinicians and clinicians have 
too much awe of basic science. “  
 
Q.: “What has it been like for you 
to lecture to the SPA and what 
would you like to see it do?” 
 
Dr. T.: “I went to the meeting 
because several of my friends whom 
I venerate--like you and Dan 
Winstead--invited me. I found an 
audience of people who are 
clinically skilled who were looking 
for clarity in this chaos that our 

field has descended into.  I talked 
about clear diagnostics and 
thinking critically about what we 
do and PTSD is a fad and multiple 
personality disorder is a fad. 
During this most recent talk on 
bipolar disorder and its 
distortions, I found a roomful of 
people who were incredibly excited 
about that clarity instead of a 
group of people who were angry 
because I was going against the 
indoctrination they had received in 
their settings.  I make people 
cranky when I say evidence-based 
Medicine has limitations. It isn’t 
a religion, it’s a method and it 
needs to be tempered with clinical 
experience and other things.  It 
makes everybody mad, but the 
Southern Psychiatric people say, 
“At least someone is talking about 
this.”  So, I found a group of 
people who are open-minded, who are 
critical thinkers, who are 
interested in improving their 
clinical skills, and who are 
collegial and who are committed to 
Psychiatry as a discipline--not 
just to make a living.  That’s why 
I joined and why I’ve been happy to 
help. Good people.” 
 

HOLIER THAN THOU 

By Harold I. Eist, MD 

Recently, the AMA, the AAMC, and 
the APA have expressed deep concern 
that pharmaceutical advertising, 
meals, patents, and stickies have 
irremediably influenced physicians 
of all stripes to prescribe the 
most expensive and least 
efficacious medications for their 
patients. When many of us insist 
that this is not the case, we are 
informed that this more strongly 
confirms what the self – appointed 
experts have already determined to 
be incontrovertible fact, proved by 
impeccable research. This 
regressive paternalism puts us on 
the path toward organizational 
black holes, while our “betters” 



 

 

deplore the fallen state of many of 
us who have been their students and 
are now, surprisingly, abandoning 
our organizations. Will they ever 
learn? 

Evidently, the AMA—-hemorrhaging 
members-- thinks not. It believes 
Pharma has proven that, save for a 
few of us, our manipulability is 
endless, and that they can use the 
same maleficent strategies that 
have been so successful for that 
industry on its own culpable 
members. 

I was recently mailed an invitation 
by the AMA Insurance Agency, 
stating, “You and your spouse and 
colleagues (I never got one that 
expansive from Pharma!) are invited 
to join us for a complimentary 
gourmet dinner where nationally 
syndicated radio show host and 
author … will give a presentation 
on retirement planning… and steps 
you can take… aimed at providing 
inflation-adjusted income for life… 
In appreciation of your attendance 
you will receive… 2 free credits of 
CME.” I “surveyed” one colleague, 
who dealt with the AMA seduction 
the same way he had dealt with 
Pharma mailings over the years. He 
threw it in the wastebasket. 
Clearly, he did not know that he 
was already subliminally infected. 
Years ago, Blue Cross/Blue Shield 
was sued for false advertising. 
When it pleaded that no one 
believed advertising to be true, 
the judge agreed and threw out the 
case. To be fair, lies do influence 
people in a number of ways: some 
believe them and some don’t. Some 
laugh at them, some get angry, some 
write letters and some try to 
ignore them. 

Anyway, what are ”free” CME?  What 
are CME on non – medically related 
subjects worth? What accrediting 
body will accept them? If the AMA 
does not believe the integrity of 

its members, should its members 
believe in the integrity of the 
AMA? Should the members ignore this 
scandal, as many have ignored 
previous ones—-scandals that may 
have led more people to trust their 
pharmacists than their doctors? 
Well, for what it’s worth, I didn’t 
go to the dinner. Neither my wife 
nor I likes steak that much. 

         NEW MEMBERS 
Thomas Franklin, M.D., recommended 
by Steven Sharfstein, M.D.  
Dr. Franklin is the Medical 
Director of The Retreat at Sheppard 
Pratt and holds the faculty 
position of Clinical Assistant 
Professor at the University of 
Maryland.  Born in Tennessee, he 
graduated from the University of 
Virginia School of Medicine and has 
a Certificate in the Business of 
Medicine from Johns Hopkins Carey 
School of Business.   Dr. 
Sharfstein attests to his high 
ethics and thinks he will be a 
wonderful addition to the Southern. 

 
Rahn Bailey, M.D., recommended by 
Bruce Hershfield, M.D.  
Dr. Bailey is Chair of the Dept. of 
Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences 
at Meharry Medical College in 
Nashville.  He is also an Adjunct 
Professor at Vanderbilt.  His 
subspecialty is Forensic 
Psychiatry.  He completed his 
residency at the University of 
Texas at Houston, and completed a 
Forensic Psychiatry Fellowship at 
Yale University. 

 
Samuel House, M.D., recommended by 
Shilpa Srinivasan, M.D.  
Dr. House was the 2014 recipient of 
our Resident Award in New Orleans.  
Many of you may have heard him 
speak.  He completed his residency 
in 2014 at the University of 
Arkansas for Medical Services and 
will soon begin a Fellowship in 



 

 

Forensic Psychiatry at the 
University of Arkansas.  He will be 
completing his boards in the fall 
of 2015.  He co-authored both a 
manuscript and a book chapter on 
vertebrate chemical signaling. 
  

DEVELOPING QUALITY INDICATORS 
FOR THE MENTAL STATUS 

EXAMINATION 

Dear Colleague: 
 
We hope to develop 
some quality 
indicators for the 
mental status 
examination, as it 
is recorded in 
mental health 
medical records.   
In a review of the 
literature, we have 
not found quality 
measures for the 

mental status exam.   Therefore, we 
are inviting practicing clinicians 
to complete our survey to help 
create a more standardized measure. 
  Your participation will be 
anonymous.  By following the secure 
link below, you will be taken to a 
page that will help you learn more 
about the survey before you give 
your consent.  
 
You may begin the survey by 
clicking here: 
 
https://www.surveygizmo.com/s3/1671
695/mentalstatusexam 
 
We appreciate your help with 
developing clinical support for 
what constitutes quality in 
documenting the MSE. 
 
Sincerely, 
Harold R. Veits MD, DFAPA 
  Clinical Assistant Professor, 
Department of Psychiatry 
  University of South Alabama 
College of Medicine 
  Mobile, Alabama 
Joshua Stephens, DO 

   Assistant Professor. Department 
of Psychiatry 
   University of South Alabama 
College of Medicine 
Gina Marie Veits, Ph.D. 
  Boston, Massachusetts 
 
From the SPA Central Office: 

By Susan Proctor, Executive 
Director 

I truly missed seeing you all in 
New Orleans this fall, and, boy, am 
I looking forward to our meeting 
next year in Chattanooga, September 
30-October 4, 2015!    Thank you to 
everyone who sent notes of good 
wishes on my recovery from two hip 
replacements.  They really boosted 
my spirits during a very 
challenging year.  A very special 
thank you goes to Stephanie 
Provenza, Steve Sharfstein’s 
assistant, as well, for stepping in 
so beautifully in New Orleans.  She 
did a terrific job of covering all 
the various details of the meeting!  

Looking to 2015’s meeting, we ask 
for your help with recruiting 
exhibitors.  As you probably 
already know, we rely heavily on 
our exhibitors’ fees to help cover 
the cost of our annual meetings.  
Next year we would like to have at 
least 16-20 exhibitors.   We always 
welcome any hospitals, learning 
institutions, and other relevant 
professional organizations with 
which you may have contact. The 
exhibiting fee is $1200. You may 
contact me at 
sproctor@sheppardpratt.org with any 
questions and/or contacts. 

Enjoy the upcoming holidays! I look 
forward to remaining in touch 
throughout the New Year. 

 

https://www.surveygizmo.com/s3/1671695/mentalstatusexam
https://www.surveygizmo.com/s3/1671695/mentalstatusexam
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A NEWCOMER TO THE SPA 

By Brian Crowley, MD, DLFAPA—Area 
III TRUSTEE 

The only meeting 
I've attended so far 
was the one at the 
Greenbrier.  Natalie 
and I had been there 
only once before -- 
36 years previously 
-- when the 
existence of the 
"bunker" for 

Congress in the event of nuclear 
war was still (amazingly) a 
closely-guarded secret.  I was 
immediately struck not only by the 
quality and breadth of the 
scientific presentations, but by 
the feeling of a seasoned old club, 
fairly small, which also welcomed 
new members.   

 
The first familiar face I saw was 
that of my longtime Washington 
colleague and friend Barney Malloy, 
who told me he's been attending SPA 
meetings every year since 1962.  
Leaders in APA, present and past, 
were to be found at every turn. 
I was really sorry we'd missed 
Asheville, where we've always 
wanted to go.  My college was 
Washington and Lee University.  The 
Southern style of gentle civility 
is deep in my bones and I love it. 
Last night I looked up where the 

2015 meeting will be and asked 
Natalie if she'd ever thought of 
going to Chattanooga. 
 

JIM GREENE IS BETTER 
(10/9/2014) 

My injury resulted from a fall on 
September 7th and I 
required a right-sided total hip 
replacement. 

My rehab has gone well in that I am 
currently walking without 
assistance and have begun to drive 
short distances, but am not back 
yet on my roughly 1000 miles per 
week drives in servicing several 
hospitals. 

I have been able to keep up 
with most of my patient care and 
administrative duties via 
telepsychiatry (for which I have 
developed a new appreciation). I am 
hopeful of being back fulfilling my 
Department Chairman administrative 
duties as well as most of my 
educational and patient care-
contract duties by the end of 
October, 2014. 

My colleagues and staff at UTHSC 
(and elsewhere) have been of great 
help, for which I am most 
appreciative. 

 

 

MEMBERS IN THE NEWS 

 

Rahn Bailey, MD is running for Secretary of the APA against Altha Stewart, MD 

Paul O’Leary, MD, Chair of the SPA Board of Regents, is running for ECP 
Trustee-at-Large against Lama Bazzi, MD 

Robert Roca, MD is running for APA Assembly Speaker-elect against Daniel 
Anzia, MD 

Allan Anderson, MD was awarded the American Association for Geriatric 
Psychiatry‘s 2014 Clinician of the Year Award 



 

 

 

Officers of the SPA 2014-15: 

President: Ryan Hall, MD 

President-elect: Timothy Jennings, MD 

Vice President: John Looney, MD 

Treasurer: Deborah Leverette, MD 

Board of Regents: Paul O’Leary, MD (Chair) 

2nd year Member: Merry Miller, MD 

1st year Member: Margaret Cassada, MD 

Past President: James Bouknight, MD 

Executive Director:  Susan Proctor 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

“Southlands” articles represent the views of the authors and are not official 
positions of the Southern Psychiatric Association.  Comments and Letters to 
the Editor are welcome and should be addressed to the Editor at 
BHershfiel@aol.com (Bruce Hershfield, MD, 1415 Cold Bottom Rd, Sparks, MD 
21152) 
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